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Before:
 Judge Kennedy
This matter is before me on (1) the regional solicitor's
motion to withdraw his petition for assessment of a civil
penalty pursuant to Rule 11, (2) Judge Merlin's order denying
the motion and directing the submission of information to
support the compromise, (3) Judge Merlin's order to the
regional solicitor to show cause for ignoring his order to
submit information, (4) Judge Merlin's order assigning the
matter to this trial judge, (5) the regional solicitor's
request for reconsideration of Judge Merlin's order together
with information in support of the motion to withdraw,
(6) this trial judge's order to the parties to brief the
jurisdictional issue and to furnish additional information
to enable the judge to determine the gravity of the violation
and the adequacy of the $20 penalty proposed for the offense
charged, (7) the operator's response thereto, and (8) a notice
of appearance by Michael McCord on behalf of the Secretary
together with (a) a motion to suspend compliance with my order
and (b) a motion requesting certification to the Commission of
the Secretary's claim that a motion to withdraw a petition for
assessment of a civil penalty at any stage of a penalty
proceeding does not require formal judicial approval by the
trial judge or the Commission because there is no longer a
dispute between the parties subject to the Commission's
jurisdiction.  This latter issue goes far beyond any question
I had heretofore imagined was presented by the regional
solicitor's motion.  For this reason alone, I would have
denied the request for certification.
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